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Summary of the Minutes:

The meeting was called to order at 8:30 am by Chair R. Campa. Participants were welcomed and those unable to attend (J. Millspaugh, Missouri, H. Weeks, Indiana, and T. VanDeelen, Wisconsin) were mentioned.  There was discussion of the administrative denial of amended title and objectives.  K. Kephart, Administrative Advisor, provided an overview of multistate projects and reporting needs and guidelines. State reports were then made regarding current research activities and methods associated with NC-1005. Much of the reporting reflected project activities and results applicable to managing diseases associated with white-tailed deer, particularly chronic wasting disease (CWD). Additional discussion centered on assessing stakeholder attitudes toward deer management alternatives. Nominations were solicited and an election was held. The Executive Board is: W. Clark-Chair, N. Mathews-Vice Chair, S.Gehrt-Secretary for 2004-2005.  Participants agreed that the 2005 meeting would be held in January-February in Nebraska.  

Key Discussions: Rique Campa called the meeting to order at 8:30 AM, February 20th. The minutes of the 2003 meeting in Madison Wisconsin were discussed. The outcome of the proposal submitted to NCRA and to multi-state MRC requesting to amend title and objectives was discussed. Kephart indicated that amendments were approved at the NCRA level but that the Washington office stated that they would not allow amending, but rather a new proposal and objectives would be required.  Discussion ensued and the group decided to keep current title and objectives. R. Campa led discussion centered on the use of a project website to relate implications of research from this project to disease issues. Clark argued that since administrative approval for explicit mention of disease as an objective was denied that incorporating disease into the website and reports was misleading.  Riley suggested that Wisconsin could have benefited from the regional project if it had been in place prior to CWD outbreak.  Kephart suggested current objectives would allow a state to pursue a disease issue. Kephart also informed us about NC-505, a new project with a predominately vet-science focus on rapid diagnostic tests for response to Transmissable Spongiform Encephalitis that has not received funding yet.

Kephart gave an update on reporting needs and a description of his role on the committee. Reporting requirements include 2 reports that need to be completed within 60 days of the annual meeting, Appendix D (422 report) and Appendix P (minutes) that should be completed by end of April 2004. Appendix I is a midterm report that is due in early December which would include a summary of previous two meetings.  Kephart updated the funding aspects of the programs affecting NC-1005.  At the national level, large reductions in funding proposed in the President’s budget, but it’s likely that Hatch funds may be relatively unaffected, perhaps with modest increases, level, or only small cuts (except extension programs).  SCOP FY06 prioritized areas for research, including 1) environmental and climate change, 2) food and health, 3) rural community vitality, economic development, 4) plant and animal genomics, and 5) homeland security.

Updates from states:

Michigan – Campa, Winterstein, Riley



Campa et al. were successful at securing funding from the Agricultural Experiment Station Director, in addition to alternative funding, for a research project meeting all objectives of NC-1005.  Campa described study area selection and other aspects of the ecological research, and Riley described the human dimensions (H-D) component.  The H-D study benefited from the partnership with Cornell, and the graduate student recruited for the study came from Wisconsin per Nancy Mathews.   Finally, Pusateri described the outreach program associated with the project.

Iowa – Clark



Funding for deer research is administrative, and current research is focused on modeling CWD in the deer population and evaluating surveillance designs.  Clark asked other states for certain ecological data such as densities in a variety of habitats to be used in their modeling.

South Dakota and Minnesota – Jenks



Jenks described the location of study areas of two current projects in both states, and the location of the study area of a new study in SD.  Many deer are radiocollared and extensive data have been recorded, including long-distance movements.  Funding has primarily come from each state DNR, and the South Dakota Agricultural Experiment Station has supported a digestive efficiency study.

Ohio – Gehrt



Funding is restricted to administrative costs, with little deer research currently supported by the ODNR and Agricultural Experiment Station.  The ODNR has recently completed a fawn survival study, and Cleveland Metroparks has been conducting a chemical contraception study for four years.  USDA-NWRC has proposed starting another contraceptive study that will involve intensive radiotelemetry.  Joe Arvai has begun a human dimension study that involves deer hunters but deer management is not the focus of the project.

Nebraska – Hyngstrom



Investigators are currently analyzing data from a large study of crop damage, which involved many radiocollared deer and many locations.  A new project has begun on the Platte to test a CWD model, the state is conducting surveillance, and a website has been established as part of human dimension activities.  Clark asked for more information on their modeling approach to assist with an Iowa study, and Campa suggested a contact for information on social interactions of deer for model.  Hyngstrom noted Wisconsin provided important information to assist with their IACUC.

Other states – VerCauteren 



The committee received an overview of NWRC activities in deer research in other states.

New York – Enck



Enck provided a summary of a human dimension study on public attitudes regarding different management scenarios.  Situation assessment for conflicts between landowners and hunters, provided survey data, and focus group data, from landowners, hunters, and DEC.  This study is working closely with Michigan (Riley) with design and interpretation. 

Wisconsin – Mathews

Mathews provided an extensive summary of current research projects associated with the CWD issue, which involve collaborations between the University, the Cooperative Wildlife Research Unit, and the National Wildlife Health Center.  On-going studies include assessments of deer density, behavioral interactions at bait stations, collateral impacts with carcass observations, and human dimension aspects of attitudes toward CWD.   Laboratory studies include live testing captive deer.  Most of the funding comes from DNR, and possible future funding from NSF. 

DISCUSSION FOLLOWING STATE UPDATES:

Participants had considerable discussion comparing research methods among studies, public attitudes, and management of captive herds.  There was much discussion on how to exchange data where multiple projects overlapped.  Discussions also centered on information needed for the annual report and other aspects of content such as landscape effects on deer populations, human dimensions, and web-based extension products.

In the morning we continued discussion centering on three main topics: videoconferencing, a conference session, and seeking funding sources for research.  Matthews proposed a method for videoconferencing to relay student presentations in a seminar forum.  Hyngstrom suggested INTERNET II, POLYCOM as the programs to use, and participants agreed to check with their institutions as to the best program.  Hyngstrom will check with availability of systems, Mathews suggested a half-day meeting sometime in September.  

A need to present this project on a regional and national level was discussed, and Campa will send an inquiry to Rick Baydack for a possible poster session for the annual conference of The Wildlife Society and the Midwest Fish and Wildlife Conference.

The committee explored various sources of funding for research, such as AAA and the Bradley Fund for the Environment.  Enck agreed to describe the project to Sand County Foundation-Bradley.  Riley met with the subcommittee of the National Transportation Safety Board, and suggested there may be sources of funding from within that agency.  Jenks will check with his nephew about Transportation Research Board.  There was more discussion about searching for alternative sources of funding, including looking at grants.gov.

The latter half of the morning consisted of an overview of the Michigan Deer Program by Rudolph.  He described the importance of deer in MI, numbers of hunters in MI, and major challenges for deer management.  Proposal G was described and its relevance to deer research and management.  General trends, with diversity a major component, is emphasized in the program, and deer movements obtained from GPS technology, will be important for management in a variety of landscapes.  Three university PI’s, 4 graduate students, 1 outreach/extension person, and multiple DNR personnel are involved in the program.  DNR field staff appreciate the value of research, and are using information from research for outreach, public education, and management.  

Mathews asked about status of bovine tuberculosis in Michigan. Rudolph described the current status of surveillance, and a novel control program that attempts to focus removal only of infected individuals.  Campa described the elk aspect to the tuberculosis issue, as PI on the research project.

Campa called for nominations for Executive Committee and responsibilities were determined by acclamation. W. Clark – Chair, N. Mathews – Vice-Chair, S. Gehrt – Secretary. 

Action items and responsibilities:

1. Clark will work with Gehrt to compile minutes by end of April.

2. Report paragraphs of accomplishments by March 30 (Appendix I) Gehrt or Clark so that they can be digested for report by April 30 to be forwarded to Kephart  

3. Campa volunteered to summarize ecological data summaries for annual report. Data summaries will be due to Campa by August 1, 2004. Enck and Riley will address second and third objectives in the report.

4. Photos can be sent to Kephart on CD to be posted on project site.  

5. Next meeting: In 2005, NC-1005 will meet in Nebraska in January or February.  Scott Hynstrom will begin planning the location and specific dates.

Meeting adjourned, noon 21 February 2004
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